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Council of Governors 
Date:
27 March 2018
Time:  4.00 pm
Venue:  Meeting Room 6, New Mill
PUBLIC MINUTES
	Present:
	Mike Smith

Colin Perry

Mahfooz Khan
	Chair 

Public Governor, Bradford West
Public Governor, Bradford West (from item 4)
	

	
	Kevin Russell
	Public Governor, Bradford East
	

	
	George Deane

Hazel Chatwin

Ann West

Jenny Moran-Whitehead

Noel Waterhouse

Ishtiaq Ahmed

	Public Governor, Bradford South

Public Governor, Craven

Public Governor Shipley

Non-Clinical Staff Governor

Clinical Staff Governor

Appointed Governor, Sharing Voices
	

	In Attendance:
	Paul Hogg

Stella Jackson

Sandra Knight

Andy McElligott

David Banks
Sue Butler

	Director of Corporate Affairs

Deputy Trust Secretary 
Director of Human Resources and OD (until item 4)
Medical Director 

Non-Executive Director 

Non-Executive Director (until item 5)

	In Attendance:

	
	
	
	

	Item 
	

	1
	Welcome and Apologies for Absence
The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting and reported an additional meeting of the Council of Governors would take place on 25 April to approve the appointment of the Chief Executive.  
Apologies were forwarded by Dr Arora, Professor Congdon, Mr Oversby, Cllr Graham, Cllr Ahmed, Mrs Jones, Dr Nawaz, Ms Lomas, Mrs Martin-Richards, Mrs Cromack and Mrs Green.  Mr Smith, Ms Howes, Mrs McIntosh, Mr Green and Cllr Gibbons were also absent from the meeting and apologies had not been forwarded.


	2
	Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest.



	3
	Staff Survey Results
The Chair agreed to bring this item forward to accommodate the diary commitments of the paper author.  Mrs Knight then gave a presentation regarding the Staff Survey results and reported the staff engagement score was 3.73 against an average of 3.79.  The Trust benchmarked well against other similar trusts in terms of completion rates.  Of the 32 key findings, the Trust scored better than average for six key findings, average for 11 and worse than average for 15 when compared to other trusts.  Mrs Knight provided further information about the areas where the Trust compared most favourably and least favourably as well as the areas where the Trust had experienced the most significant deterioration and the most significant improvements in scores.
During ensuing discussion, the following key points were highlighted:

· In the past, the Trust had determined there were a number of reasons for some members of staff not completing the survey.  These ranged from a lack of time to complete the survey to an unwillingness to take part.  It was believed the newly elected Staff Governors could play a key role in promoting the 2018 survey and encouraging completion by staff.  Crowdsourcing could also be utilised to obtain more detailed feedback about key areas;  
· It was important that the Trust supported Staff Governors to undertake their Governor related duties and to increase their profile throughout the organisation.  It was believed the quarterly meetings between the Staff Governors and the Chair/newly appointed Chief Executive would provide an ideal opportunity to consider ways in which Staff Governors could engage the workforce about key issues;  

· Consideration should be given to determining the characteristics of those people that had completed the 2017 Survey to determine whether any particular groups were not engaging;  

· The findings triangulated key findings from the CQC inspection relating to supervision; and
· The Board had discussed the need for the Trust to develop a system of quality improvement and had acknowledged the need for staff to be given the headspace to do this.
The Council of Governors noted:

· The Staff Survey results; and

· The results would also be considered at the March Public Board meeting.



	4
	Developing the Work of the Council of Governors/Performance Effectiveness Review
Mr Perry introduced the paper and reiterated key points from within it.  He then gave a presentation regarding:

· Membership/Governor engagement;

· Holding to account;

· Promoting the work of the Trust;

· The Open House meetings with the Chair 

Mr Perry invited Governor comments in relation to each area and the following key points were highlighted:

Membership/Governor Engagement

Generally, membership/public/non-clinical staff engagement had been effective although the degree to which individual Governors engaged was impacted by their other commitments.  It was believed that consideration should be given to ways in which the Appointed Governors could more effectively promote the views of their individual organisations at Council of Governor meetings.  It was also believed that consideration should be given to the establishment of a Governor Social Media Task and Finish Group which would review how social media could be more effectively utilised by Governors to engage the membership/public.  Action: Director of Corporate Affairs to pursue.
It was considered that quarterly meetings with the new Chief Executive/Chair and Staff Governors should be timetabled into the diary as soon as possible as this would enable discussion about key workforce related issues and the airing of any concerns regarding support for Staff Governors to undertake/promote their roles.  Action: Chair to organise the meetings through his office.
It was also believed that Staff Governor meetings should be timetabled into the diary and minuted through the Executive office, with a meeting being arranged as soon as possible after the Governor induction event.  Action: Director of Corporate Affairs/Deputy Trust Secretary to pursue.
Holding to Account

Governors believed the `holding to account’ training had resulted in them improving their effectiveness in this area.  
It was believed that Governors should undertake to attend Board Committee meetings on a rotational basis as this would enable them to observe the performance of Non-Executive Directors.  Action: Governors to discuss at a future Governor Open House Meeting.
Promoting the Work of the Trust

Governors considered their promotion of the Trust had improved and recognised the value of social media in helping them to engage the membership.  They valued the weekly email `Friday Folder’ sent to them by the Chair and believed this could also be utilised to invite feedback from Governors about key matters.

They outlined the importance of membership recruitment being targeted at people with a genuine interest in healthcare and were reminded of the importance of recruiting people from a Community health background as well as those from a Mental Health background.
Governor Open House Meetings with the Chair
Governors considered it appropriate that the Open House meetings be in two parts in future with the first part dedicated to discussion about specific areas of interest and the second part utilised to manage/review the work of the Council of Governors.  They concurred that actions arising from Open House meetings should be shared at the Council of Governor meetings and that the Open House meetings should commence at 4.30 pm.  Action: Chair/Deputy Trust Secretary to organise additional meetings through the Executive office.  They also considered that feedback from the Open House meetings feature as a standing item on future Council of Governor agendas.  Action: Deputy Trust Secretary.
Other

During the 2017/18 financial year, Governors believed they had gained a greater understanding about their role.
Governors also believed the meeting papers had improved as these were more clear and concise than previously.  They expressed the importance of all Governors reading papers prior to the meetings.  They also considered it appropriate that the Open House meetings with the Chair be utilised to explore key areas/data in more depth.
Governors believed that existing Governors should buddy up with newly elected Governors once appointed in order to support them to quickly become effective within their roles.

There was a general consensus that the relationship between Governors and Non-Executive Directors had improved as opportunities to meet with NEDs had increased.  It was considered appropriate that Non-Executive Directors be invited to attend the Governor Induction meeting on 27 April.  Action: Deputy Trust Secretary to pursue through the Executive office.

The Chair asked Governors whether they would prefer an earlier start time for Council of Governors meetings and it was agreed these would commence at 4.30 pm (effective from July 2018).  


	5.
	CQC Report – Progress Update
Dr McElligott introduced the report and informed Governors the Trust had not yet received feedback from the CQC following the submission of the action plan.  The Local Authority Overview and Scrutiny Committee had considered the CQC findings at a recent meeting and had recognised that the majority of issues highlighted related to internal processes.  A number of actions within the action plan were complete or nearing completion and the Board would be receiving a progress update at the March Trust Board meeting.
During discussion, Governors highlighted the following key points:

· The reported provided assurance that action was being taken but it was likely a cultural change would be required in order to implement the actions on a sustainable basis.  In particular, the CQC highlighted a concern about service users being involved in their own care plans.  In response, Dr McElligott reported cultural change would form part of longer term quality improvement work (which would be staff driven) and a key performance indicator would be introduced relating to the requirement for service user involvement in care plans;
· Whilst the CQC highlighted a concern about the recording of supervision meetings, it was also considered important that the Trust be assured about the quality of the supervision meetings; and

· The action plan had been designed to respond to the issues raised by the CQC.
The Council of Governors agreed that the paper provided assurance that all areas for improvement would be addressed in a robust and timely manner.


	6.
	Governor Work Programme
It was considered appropriate that the work programme be considered at Governor Open House meetings and shared at Council of Governor meetings.  





	7.
	Minutes of the Council of Governors Meeting Held on 8 February 2018
The Chair reminded Governors the minutes of the meeting held on 8 February had been circulated after the meeting papers as, following reflection, it was considered appropriate that these be considered whilst the current complement of Governors were still in post.

The Governors agreed the minutes of the Council of Governors meeting held on 8 February 2018 were a true and accurate record subject to the following amendment:

· Item 5: Feedback from Governors – the word `Frist’ being amended to read `First’.



	8.
	Matters Arising from the Council of Governors Meeting Held on 8 February 2018
Actions

· 08/02/18-1: Matters Arising from the Council of Governors meeting held on 14 December 2017 including a Matters Arising Update – it was agreed the work programme would be considered at the next Governor Open House meeting.



	9.
	Any Other Business
There were no other items of business.  The meeting concluded at 6.30 pm.


	10.
	Date and Time of Next Meeting

The next scheduled meeting will take place at New Mill on 10 May 2018.


Council of Governors Public Meeting
27 March 2018
ACTIONS
	Ref No
	Actions requested
	Timescale
	Progress

	08/02/18-1
	Matters Arising from the Council of Governors Meeting held on 14 December 2017 including a Matters Arising Update from Dr McElligott
Chair/Deputy Trust Secretary to timetable a discussion regarding the NHS workforce into the work programme, focussed on actions to support staff in terms of bullying and harassment by service users and carers.
	One month


	The work programme content will be considered at Governor Open House meetings


	27/3/18-1
	Developing the Work of the Council of Governors/Performance Effectiveness Review
Director of Corporate Affairs to initiate the formation of the Governor Social Media Task and Finish Group.

Chair to timetable into the diary quarterly meetings with Staff Governors 

Director of Corporate Affairs/Deputy Trust Secretary to consider support requirements for Staff Governor meetings.

Governors to timetable (at the next Open House meeting) attendance at Committee meetings on a rotational basis 

Chair/Deputy Trust Secretary to diarise future Open House meetings through the Executive Office.

Deputy Trust Secretary to ensure `feedback from Open House meetings’ features as a standing item on future Council of Governor meeting agendas.

Deputy Trust Secretary to arrange for Non-Executive Directors to be invited to the Governor Induction meeting.
	May 2018

May 2018

May 2018

Date of Open House Meeting tbc

May 2018

May 2018

April 2018
	Completed

Completed
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